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DuVal High School
9880 Good Luck Road, Lanham, Maryland 20706
      Main Office (301) 918-8600 ( Main Office Fax (301) 918-8606 ( Guidance (301) 918-8611

The Aerospace Technology School                  

January 2005

Dear Parents and Guardians:

On behalf of the faculty, staff, and administration, welcome to DuVal High School!  We are pleased to present you with a copy of DuVal’s Parent Handbook.  The purpose of the handbook is to provide you with an overview of our academic program and general information about school policies and programs.  Please review it carefully and keep it so that you will have it available for future reference whenever questions may arise.

Our staff is committed to providing a rigorous instructional program in a nurturing and disciplined environment.  We continue to encourage our students to seek intellectual challenges that will prepare them for productive lives in the 21st century.  Parents and guardians play an integral role in fostering curiosity, a positive attitude toward learning, and helping students achieve their goals.  We ask that you become our partners in the education of our students at DuVal High School by sharing your skills and expertise.  We are committed to this partnership and we look forward to working with you in the 2004-2005 academic year.

Best regards,

Thomas Anderson

Principal

                                                                  

www.pgcps.org
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DUVAL CALENDAR 

2004-2005

2004
Aug 14
Fall sports practices begin

Aug 19
Orientation Day for 9th Graders and new students – 8:30-12:00 PM

Aug 23
First day of School for students

Sept 06
NO SCHOOL/ HOLIDAY for students and teachers - Labor Day 

Sept 16
NO SCHOOL/ HOLIDAY for students and teachers –Rosh Hashanah

Sept 20
Back-to-School Night, 6:30 PM, Multipurpose room

Oct 30
HOMECOMING: Football vs. Bladensburg 

Oct 04
EARLY RELEASE DAY K-12 (Grading and planning for teachers)

Oct 9
SAT I / SAT II 

Oct 11
Columbus Day; Open House for parent visitation

Oct 13
PSAT at DuVal HS (during the school day)

Oct 15
NO SCHOOL for students and teachers – MSTA Conference

Oct 29
First marking period ends

Nov 1
NO SCHOOL for students / Professional Day for teachers

Nov 2
NO SCHOOL for students and teachers - Election Day

Nov 6
SAT I / SAT II 

Nov 11
Report cards distributed

Nov 25-26
NO SCHOOL/ HOLIDAYS – Thanksgiving

Nov 30
National College Fair in Washington Convention Center

Dec 02
College Financial Aid Information Night - 7 PM Auditorium

Dec 23
End of the second marking period

Dec 24-31
NO SCHOOL- Winter Break (Dec 27-30) - Dec. 24 Holiday-Christmas

2005

Jan 13
PSAT meeting for parents, 7-8:30 PM Auditorium

Jan 17
NO SCHOOL / HOLIDAY – Martin L. King Jr. Day


Feb 23-25
Maryland School Assessments

Mar 1-4
Maryland School Assessment (MSA) in Reading, Grade 10

Mar 15
End of the third marking period 

Mar 18
Early Dismissal- ½ Day Schools Closed for Students

Mar 24-31, Apr 1
Spring Break- Schools Closed for Students

April 21
Report cards distributed

April 27
Senior Parent Graduation Meeting, 7PM

May 2-13
AP Testing

May 6
Prom

May 18
Top Scholars Dinner, 6 PM

May 25
Spring Athletic Awards, 6:30 PM Auditorium

May 23-27
High School Assessments (HSA)

May 23-26
Semester 2 Final Exams for Seniors

May 30
NO SCHOOL / HOLIDAY - Memorial Day

May 31
Graduation, 2:30pm Showplace Arena

Jun 3
End of fourth marking period

PGCPS & DUVAL HIGH SCHOOL 

                                     MISSION STATEMENTS 

PGCPS MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of the Prince George’s County Public Schools is to ensure that all students acquire knowledge and develop skills and understanding that will enable them to become productive citizens and lifelong learners.  This mission is accomplished by identifying and nurturing strong instructional leadership, setting high expectations for success, emphasizing teaching and learning, maintaining a safe and orderly school environment, monitoring students’ progress, providing appropriate instructional adjustments to programs, setting high levels of accountability, and cultivating meaningful involvement by parents and the community.




DUVAL HIGH SCHOOL MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of DuVal High School is to ensure that all students acquire knowledge and develop skills and understanding that will enable them to become productive citizens and lifelong learners.  The DuVal High School community, as the educational agent of change, will provide a rigorous and relevant school to college to career curriculum to guarantee that every student explores and actively participates in an individualized career and academic plan.



         DUVAL HIGH SCHOOL STATEMENT OF BELIEFS

This Statement of Beliefs represent the context, or framework, for establishing school policies and procedures, identifying priorities, adopting programs, and evaluating success. 

1.  All children can be successful learners

2. The meaningful involvement of parents and the community in the education of children is critical to their success. 

3. Programs and practices within the school must meet standards for excellence, accountability, and equity.

4. The school must maintain facilities that are safe, orderly, inviting and drug-free, and which promote successful teaching and learning.

5.  Relationships between and among the principal, staff, students, and parents must be student-centered.

6.  Instructional programs and resources must prepare high school graduates to enter and succeed in higher education and/or their chosen career.

7.  A quality workforce is essential to student success and will facilitate successful learning for all students.

8.  All members of the school community will embrace a respect for diversity and the Community of Caring values of the school.


ACADEMIC PROGRAM INFORMATION

GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS

21 CREDITS (earned in grades 9-12) are required for graduation. At least four credits must be earned after the completion of Grade 11. Thirty (36) hours of approved Student Service Learning must be accumulated.  Students are required to take the Maryland High School Assessment Tests (HSA) for English, Biology, Geometry, Government, and Algebra.


COURSE CREDIT REQUIREMENTS:

English
4

Mathematics (incl. Algebra I & Geometry; 4 credits recommended)
3


Social Studies (incl. U.S. History, World History, LSN)  
3


Science (One must be Biology; 4 credits recommended) 
3


Fine Arts
1


Technology Education
1


Physical Education
0.5


Health
0.5


ADDITIONAL CREDIT REQUIREMENTS:                                                                                                                                                                                                                           

Foreign Language (Same Language)
2
OR


Advanced Technology Education
2
OR


Career Technology Program


COLLEGE RIGOROUS HIGH SCHOOL PROGRAM

 The Maryland State Department of Education defines a College Rigorous High School Program as completion of four of the six following performance indicators:

· 2 or more credits in Foreign Language with B or better

· 2 or more credits of approved advanced Technology with B or better

· Mathematics courses beyond Algebra II and Geometry with B or better

· Four credits of Science with a grade of B or better

· Score of 1,000 or higher on SAT I, or 20 or higher on ACT, or both

· A cumulative grade point average of 3.0 or higher on a 4.0 scale

JROTC (Junior Reserve Officer Training Corps).  All high schools have units of either U.S. Army, U.S. Air Force, U.S. Marine Junior Reserve Officers Training Corps Program.  The programs seek to develop leadership and to promote an understanding of the responsibilities of citizen soldiers or sailors in a democratic society.  Students may enter these programs in the ninth or tenth grade.  At DuVal High School we offer U.S Air Force ROTC.  Contact your counselor for additional information. 

CERTIFICATE OF MERIT
Upon graduation, students may be eligible to receive a Maryland High School Certificate of Merit in addition to the high school diploma.  In order to receive this certificate, students must complete additional requirements designated by the state of Maryland.  These requirements include:

· Earning a 3.0 unweighted cumulative GPA at the end of the senior year

· Earning at least 12 credits in courses designated on the transcript as certificate of merit (CM), honors (HON) or designated honors (DHON)

THE GRADING SYSTEM

The following symbols are used for grading:

A       Superior

B       Above Average

C       Average

D       Below Average

E       Failure

 I       Incomplete

N       No grade (5 unexcused absences results in an N)
Credit/No Credit

DuVal High School offers courses with a Credit/No Credit option established by the PGCPS Board of Education.  The credits specifically required for graduation must use the traditional letter grades.  This includes academic courses as well as fine arts, technical arts, physical education, and health.  The courses required for the Certificate of Merit must also use the traditional letter grades.

Incomplete

A grade of “Incomplete” can be given because of extenuating circumstances where a student needs an extension of time.  Administrative approval is required for any grade of Incomplete.  

No Grade

Students who withdraw from a course within 25 days of the start of the semester will receive a grade of “NG.”  A grade of NG is not considered as either passing or failing and will not be used in the calculation of the student’s grade point average.

GRADE POINT AVERAGE

The grade point average, (GPA) is determined by assigning each grade a value, adding all the grade values, and then dividing by the number of grades.  Grade values are: A = 4, B = 3, C = 2, D = 1, and E = 0.  For determining a weighted grade point average, there is extra value given to grades in advanced and honors classes. To calculate a WPGA grade values are:  A = 5, B = 4 for all honors and Advanced Placement courses and C = 3 for honors courses and designated Advanced Placement courses as labeled on the student’s transcript.  The GPA and WGPA (weighted) are indicated on transcripts.

HOMEWORK

Most courses have daily homework.  Students should write down all assignments and due dates in their Agenda book.  We encourage you to keep a home calendar for noting down dates of reports, papers, major tests, exams, events, and deadlines.  Parents should also make sure that their student has a quiet time and place to study at home each day.

LEVELS OF COURSES

In choosing courses, consider the student’s interests and abilities.  College-bound students should enroll in solid college-preparatory courses for the four years in English, Social Studies, Science, Math and Foreign Language.  Non-college bound students should also prepare for their careers with a solid academic program-English, Social Studies, Science, and Mathematics- as well as with courses related to their career plans.  Intensive programs that prepare students for specific careers are also available at the county’s Croom Vocational High School.

All regular level academic courses at DuVal are recognized college preparatory courses.  Students are expected to fulfill a series of demanding objectives, in most instances, the same objectives as in the honors courses.  The difference between honors and regular courses is generally the depth to which the subject is studied.  

HONORS AND ADVANCED PLACEMENT PROGRAM

The honors program consists of advanced placement (AP) courses and honors (H) courses.  Advanced placement courses are those for which there is an Educational Testing Service Advanced Placement Examination.  Honors program work can be done in English, Mathematics, Science, Art, and Social Studies.

A student may elect to take on one or more honors courses per semester.  In making the decision, consider interests, plans for extra-curricular activities, and past experience in handling homework assignments.

At the end of the first semester, teachers make recommendations for student course levels for the next school year.  During the registration process, these recommendations are considered when counselors enroll students in class.  Students who are not recommended for enrollment in honors or AP classes, but who still wish to be considered for honors and AP course placement can contact the departmental resource teacher to appeal the recommendation. Final appeals should be directed to the principal.

Students are expected to maintain at least a C average in honors level classes.  When a student receives a grade of C at the end of the first marking period of the semester, he or she will be counseled about ways to improve.  A student who receives a grade of D or E at the end of the first marking period will be removed from the honors level in the designated course.

Participation in AP classes gives students a sample of college-level work while they are still in high school.  Students who score high grades on AP exams may receive college credit from the colleges they decide to attend.

Work/Study Programs

Work/Study programs at DuVal High School provide an opportunity for students to learn about the world of work and various career fields while earning credit.  The program offered at DuVal is Cooperative Career Education (CCE).  A description of this program can be found in the Program of Studies.

Students with Special Needs

A student may need special attention for many reasons.  He or she may have a need for acceleration, concurrent college enrollment, specialized talent, a learning disability, an emotional problem, or an attendance problem.  These needs will be reviewed by the School Instructional Team (SIT).  The team discusses options with the student and parent before making a recommendation for the student’s program, extracurricular activities or referral to another program.  The MDT may refer a student to the school Individualized Education Program (IEP) committee if an educational disability is suspected.  Because of the large number of referrals, a referral may not come before the team immediately.  A parent or student wishing to discuss concerns should contact their counselor who will put the process into motion.
SPECIAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS

DuVal High School has varied and comprehensive special education programs available for students who qualify as educationally disabled (as mandated by federal law, the state of Maryland regulations, and PGCPS policies).   All students receiving these services have been identified by an IEP committee as educationally disabled.  Eligibility and specific class enrollment is reviewed annually by an IEP committee.   

REPORT CARDS

Report cards are distributed at the end of each marking period.  There are four marking periods in the school year.  Each marking period is about 9 weeks long.  The grades/G.P.A. which will appear on the final report card for the year is an average of all four marking periods.  

Progress Reports 
A progress report is given to each student who is in danger of failing, or of dropping more than one letter grade.  They are usually sent after the first four to five weeks of a grading quarter.  Students in honors courses in danger of receiving a C or lower are also sent a progress report, as are those who repeatedly disrupt or skip a class.  Parents may also ask for periodic or daily progress reports by contacting the Counseling Services Office. The student and/or parent should contact the teacher to find out what can be done for improvement in that subject.  If a grade of C or below is received for several subjects, a meeting with the student’s teachers/guidance counselor is strongly suggested.  Parent/teacher conferences can be arranged through the Counseling Services Office.

SECONDARY SCHOOL REPORT CARD SCHEDULE 2004-2005

	Marking 

Period
	  Beginning   of Marking  Period
	End of Marking Period

	First (40 days)
	08/23/04
	10/20/04

	Second (40 days)
	10/21/04
	12/23/04

	Third (50 days)
	01/03/05
	03/15/05

	Fourth (50 days)

Seniors (47 days)
	03/16/05

03/16/05
	06/03/05

05/31/05


SCHEDULE CHANGES

Students will receive a listing of their courses in their English classrooms in May.  At that time, if there are any concerns, students should contact their counselors in the Counseling Services Office or call 301-918-8611.  Counselors also contact students to resolve any conflicts they foresee.

Requests for schedule changes are considered for the following reasons only:

· The student has already passed the course 

· The student lacks the prerequisite 

· The student must have a course in order to fulfill the graduation requirement

· There is an authenticated health reason

REGISTRATION PROCESS
Decisions regarding the courses offered at DuVal and the numbers of sections for each one of those courses are based on the initial registration of students.  Courses chosen by students determine staffing, textbook purchases, and other decisions vital to the functioning of our school.  Once these courses and numbers of sections are determined, changes in course selections are limited by space availability.  Therefore, students must consider their course selections carefully before registering.  It is very difficult to make adjustments to student schedules, so your initial registration should be considered final.

The main registration process begins in February, when students meet with their counselors to review their transcripts, the Course Bulletin and their course request form.  After the registration forms are turned in, the administration assigns the number of sections needed to satisfy the requests, and determines whether the demand is sufficient to offer particular courses. 

WITHDRAWAL PROCESS

In the event you need or decide to withdraw your child from DuVal High School, you will need to fill out a withdrawal form in the Guidance Office.  Withdrawals require 24 hours notice.  At the time of the withdrawal the student must turn in all books, receive current grades in classes, and pay all obligations.  Records will not be released until all obligations are satisfied. 

STUDENT SERVICE LEARNING

Students are required to earn 36 hours of Student Service Learning to graduate from high school in the state of Maryland.

Student Service Learning hours may be accumulated through the following:

Curriculum - Courses with service learning objectives and activities as identified in the course description

Co-curricular - Approved school activities and organizations outside the school setting

Community Organizations - Approved community student service learning activities offered by organization outside the school setting

Verification of Student Service Learning Activity forms are available in the Counseling Services Office. Verification must be completed and approved for any of the above options.  In case service learning activities are not listed as described, a student must present a written proposal for approval prior to performing the service.  

STUDENT SUPPORT PROGRAMS

The National Honor Society provides free tutoring to students during the day and after school.  Tutoring is available by arrangement through the student’s counselor or the student/parent may contact the NHS sponsor.

Teachers are also available to tutor before and after school and during part of the lunch period.  Students should contact the appropriate teacher to make arrangements.  

DuVal COMPREHENSIVE EXAMINATION SCHEDULE 2004-2005

October 13
PRELIMINARY SCHOLASTIC APTITUDE TEST

September 27-Mar 4
ALTERNATE MD SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS (Spec Ed)

January 10-Feb 1
WINTER HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS & HSA Make-up

May 3-10           
ADVANCED PLACEMENT EXAMINATIONS

May 23-June 6
HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS and Geometry MSA (end-of-course tests)

ADVANCED PLACEMENT EXAMS, MAY 3-13, 2005

Tuesday, May 3
CALCULUS AB 

Wednesday, May 4
SPANISH LANGUAGE 



Thursday, May 5
ENGLISH LITERATURE

Friday, May 6
U.S. HISTORY/ STUDIO ART

Monday, May 9
BIOLOGY

Tuesday, May 10
PSYCHOLOGY

COUNSELING SERVICES (GUIDANCE) DEPARTMENT

Students are assigned to counselors according to the alphabetical grouping of the student’s last name.  Counselor assignments are:

____________________________________________________________________________

Last Name Begins With



Counselor


A-B 
Cheyonne Christian

J-P
Debra Morrow


C-I 
Romanda Brown

Q-Z
Linda Deadwyler

Students who want to see their counselor should sign up for an appointment in the Counseling Services Office.  Parents wanting to contact counselors should call the Counseling Services Office at (301) 918-8611 between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 3:30 p.m.
Services offered by the Counseling Department:

· Educational counseling, college advising, personal counseling

· Testing, which may include interest inventory and personality tests

· Career counseling, which may include career information and job information

· Group counseling (topics to be determined in response to Student Needs Assessment Survey)

· Processing of school transcripts, recommendations and work permits

The Comprehensive Guidance and Counseling Program (CGCP) for senior high students has focused on the development of an independent, responsible adult who has the ability to set realistic and fulfilling life goals that are based on a clear understanding of one’s needs, interests, and abilities.  The specific competencies for students at the senior high level are:

Academic Achievement

· I can plan/review a program of studies which meets Maryland State Department of Education requirements and fits my needs, interests, abilities, career goals, and post-secondary educational and/or career plans.

· I can explain the importance of involvement in extracurricular and community activities.

Career and Educational Decision-Making 

· I can set realistic career goals based on knowledge of myself and utilizing the steps in a decision-making process.

· I can identify my interests, abilities, work values, and personal traits and explain how they relate to the skills needed in a variety of careers.

· I can identify and use resources to locate information for a career, post-secondary education, scholarships, and financial aid.

· I can select appropriate programs and/or institutions that will satisfy my personal, educational, and career needs.

· I can obtain and complete an application that will satisfy my personal, education, and/or career needs.

Personal and Social Development as a Student

· I can identify my personal strengths and the areas that need development.

· I can identify my feelings and explain how they affect my school relationships.

· I can identify the importance of being able to get along with and respect the rights of others.

· I can explain how group membership affects the individual and how individual behavior affects the group.

· I can develop skills to cope with increasing independence and the responsibilities of adult roles.

· I can identify symptoms of stress caused by internal and external pressures and select appropriate techniques for relaxation and stress management.

· I can identify resources to use for academic, personal, social and health concerns.

Additional staff in the Counseling Services Department who provide services to the students and their parents include:

Ms. Adele Washington, Guidance Secretary, (301) 918-8611

Ms. Tiffney Lancaster, Registrar, (301) 918-8611


Ms. Marilyn McGilvery, School Psychologist, (301) 918-8611

Mr. Donald Briscoe, Pupil Personnel Worker, (240) 684-6235
The most frequently asked question is “What is the CEEB Code or the School SAT Code?” 

The answer is: 210679 
College and Career Center Presentations

Students, staff, and parents/guardians are welcome to all evening programs and presentations.  Students may attend college presentations and other programs under the following conditions:
1.
College presentations are for Seniors and Juniors ONLY.

2.
Students MUST sign-up in the Career Center at least TWO days prior to the presentation AND have their agenda book stamped in the Career Center.

3.
Only the TEACHER may give permission for a student to attend any presentation.  A stamped agenda is simply a request to attend the presentation.

4.
Students must check-in AND out on the day of the presentation.  

5.
A roster of students attending the college presentations along with starting and ending times will be given to the Attendance Office and teachers.

COLLEGE NIGHT PROGRAMS

Evening programs designed to provide information for parents are presented periodically in the multipurpose room at 7:00 p.m.   Although these programs are targeted to parents of students in specific grades, any interested parent of students in other grades may attend.  Some of the evening programs planned for this year are:

Financial Aid Night (December 2, 2004) presents information about college costs, financial assistance, what forms to file and when, and how to learn which students qualify for which scholarships.

Junior Parents College Night (March 16, 2005) presents information about college planning and preparation for the senior year of high school. 

COLLEGE PREPARATION

The college preparation process begins at birth and continues as the child grows and matures. At the high school level, parents and students need to be aware that college acceptances are based on four factors:

1. A selection of challenging college preparatory courses and a well-rounded program including involvement in a variety of extracurricular activities

2. Student grade point average (GPA)

3. SAT results

4. Recommendations of teachers, counselor, administrator

COLLEGE TESTING

There are two college entrance exams, the ACT (American College Test) and the SAT I, II (Scholastic Assessment Test), which are used for admission, placement, and scholarships.  It is recommended that college-bound students check requirements of individual colleges to determine the tests necessary for admission. Registration is available by forms in the College and Career Center and online. Information on SAT testing preparation is listed at the end of this section.  Note that the SAT I and SAT II will change in March of 2005, and the fees will probably change with the exam.

ACT (American College Testing Program)

The ACT is approximately three hours long and consists of four tests: English (45 minutes), Math (60 minutes), Reading (35 minutes), and Science Reasoning (35 minutes). The score is based on the number of correct answers; there is no penalty for guessing. Student should mail registration form and fee of $28.00 in the pre-addressed envelope available in the College and Career Center and/or Counseling Office. There is a late registration fee of $17.00 and a stand-by fee of $35.00. Registration is also available online at www.actstudent.org.
CEEB (College Entrance Examination Board)
The CEEB offers the following tests: SAT I: Reasoning Test, SAT II: Subject Tests, ELPT (English Language Proficiency Test), AP (Advanced Placement Tests), TOEFL (Test of English as a Foreign Language), and CLEP (College-Level Examination Program).  Contact your counselor for fee waiver information.

1. SAT I: Reasoning Test: The SAT I: Reasoning Test is a three-hour test, primarily multiple-choice, that measures verbal and mathematical abilities.  The student mails the registration form directly to ETS with a fee of $29.50 in a pre-addressed envelope available from the College and Career Center and/or Counseling Office or register on-line at www.collegeboard.com.  Late fee: add $20.00, stand-by fee: add $35.00. The Charles E. Smith Jewish Day School and Columbia Union College in Takoma Park offer Sunday testing for religious reasons.

2. SAT II:   Subject Tests:  The SAT II: Subject Tests are given in a number of academic areas and are used by some colleges for admission and placement purposes.  Students may take up to three tests in one session, but they may not take the SAT I and the SAT II on the same day.  Students should check the testing calendar for the dates each test is offered.  It is recommended that SAT II tests be taken following completion of the highest level course in the subject area. The basic Registration/Reporting Fee is $17.00; add $17.00 for the writing test; add $18.00 for the Language Test with Listening; and add $8.00 each for all other Subject Tests.  Please note that most colleges do not require SAT II Subject Tests.    

3. ELPT (English Language Proficiency Test): At a cost of $23.00 some colleges may accept the ELPT in place of the TOEFL for students whose native language is not English.  Be sure to check with the college first to determine if it will accept the ELPT.  The ELPT is administered in November and January only.

4. TOEFL (Test of English As a Foreign Language): The TOEFL is designed to determine the English proficiency of students whose native language is not English.  These students may take the TOEFL in addition to the SAT I or ACT. To schedule a convenient testing time students call (301) 718-9893 (in Bethesda) or (301) 314-0319 (in College Park) at least six weeks in advance of desired testing date.  TOEFL is a computer-based test and the cost is $110. Information bulletins are available in the College and Career Center, the Counseling Office, by calling 1-800-GO TOEFL, or by visiting the web site, www.toefl.org.

5. AP  (Advanced Placement) Tests: Students may be tested in thirty-one subject areas.  If successful on an AP test, the student may be given college credit in that subject.  Tests are graded on the following five-point scale: 5 extremely well-qualified; 4 well-qualified; 3 qualified; 2 possibly qualified; and 1 no recommendation.  All colleges who subscribe to the AP Program recognize grade 5 for credit in that subject; nearly all colleges recognize grade 4; most colleges recognize grade 3; and some colleges recognize grade 2.  Check with individual colleges to see what grades are acceptable and to find out their policies for granting credit for AP classes. Students may take an AP exam even if they are not taking the AP course. Please see your counselor for the College Board changes.  Students can register at their school. INFO: 1-888-225-5427.  For exam schedule go to http://www.collegeboard.com/ap/students/exam/index.html 

6. CLEP (College-Level Examination Program): The CLEP is designed to waive courses and grant college-level credit by examination. Tests are given at the University of Maryland, College Park.  For application information call (301) 314-7688 or go to the website www.counseling.umd.edu/testing.html.  The cost for a single test is $66.00. Tests are also given at various locations near Montgomery County. Go to www.collegeboard.com/clep and click on Testing Centers for a list of locations in Maryland and the District of Columbia. 

PSAT/NMSQT (Preliminary Scholastic Assessment Test) 

The PSAT is a two hour and ten minute exam that measures academic abilities important in college work. It is administered only once during the school year and consists of two 25-minute math sections, two 25-minute verbal sections, and one writing skills section. The test provides an excellent practice for students preparing for the SAT I, and scores on the PSAT can be used in predicting what a student will do on the SAT I.  In order to be considered for the National Merit Scholarship Program, the National Achievement Scholarship Program, and the National Hispanic Scholar Awards Program, the PSAT must be taken in the JUNIOR year. 

The following programs may help students, who take the PSAT/NMSQT and qualify, prepare for college. Note: These programs are NOT conducted by the National Merit Scholarship Program.
· National Scholarship Service and Fund for Negro Students (NSSFNS) offers a free college advisory and referral service for college bound juniors who indicated that they are African American.  Write to: National Scholarship Service and Fund for Negro Students,

250 Auburn Avenue NE, Suite 500, Atlanta, GA  30303
· The Telluride Association offers scholarships to gifted juniors for summer seminars in the humanities and social sciences.  For more information, write to: Telluride Association, 217 West Avenue, Ithaca, NY 14850

*If students do NOT want their scores released to these recognition programs, they need to contact the College Board by November 15.
TESTING FOR SPECIAL NEEDS STUDENTS

Special testing accommodations for SAT I, SAT II, PSAT, AP, and ACT are available to students who have documented learning disabilities.  SAT I/II Center Testing is for students who normally receive up to 50 percent extended time for school-based tests and can use a regular or large type test book. SAT I/II School Testing is appropriate only for students with disabilities who can NOT test at a national center and who normally receive more than 50 percent extended time on school-based tests.  Both types of accommodations will be offered for every SAT I/II.    REMINDER: It is the student's responsibility to meet with his/her counselor in early September to discuss testing arrangements.  ETS Special Needs Hotline is 1 (609) 771-7137. The website is: http://www.collegeboard.com/disable/students/html/indx000.html
SAT PREPARATION

This information focuses on SAT success.  Almost all students who are successful on the SAT base their success on years of preparation.  This is intended to outline your high school preparation.

Grade 9

· Take necessary math classes including algebra/geometry.

· Be aware of critical reading as it pertains to all classes with particular emphasis in social studies and science.

· A great deal of personal/high interest reading including papers, magazines, books.

· Students should prepare for the SAT using various learning programs. 

Grade 10

· Continue to take necessary math classes including completion of algebra/geometry (if this has not already been done).  Students who have completed both of these subjects should take Algebra II and Algebra II-with Analysis and will be considered for the SAT semester elective class.

· All 10th graders can take the PSAT in October of their sophomore year for practice.

· Continue critical reading practices both in classes as well as during personal reading.

· Continue working with computer programs and/or familiarizing yourself with SAT prep books.

· Register for SAT semester elective for fall or spring of junior year.

Grade 11
· Students may opt to take one of many PSAT/SAT private prep courses during the summer between sophomore and junior years. Get information from the Guidance Office.

· Take PSAT in October.

· Take SAT test at conclusion of semester elective.

· Continue to work individually with computer programs and prepared texts.

· Students who cannot fit school SAT electives into their schedule can take SAT adult education prep classes also offered at DuVal.

· Continue in academic and other areas such as critical reading/math skills.

Grade 12
· Students who have not achieved desired SAT scores should retake test.

· Students who have not yet taken SAT should do so in October of senior year.  
SAT COURSES
DuVal High School offers a one semester SAT preparatory course in the junior year.  This course is part of the curriculum and requires that the student purchases an SAT Prep book (approximately $25) and take the SAT at the end of the semester.  Please call the collegeboard for testing cost and locations.
In addition, a preparatory course for the SAT I has been developed through the Office of Instruction and Program Development in conjunction with Adult Education.  It is a 32-hour course that meets either after school, in the evening, or on Saturday mornings.  The course can help students achieve a score that better reflects their knowledge and abilities by teaching test format and proven test-taking strategies, reviewing some test content, raising test-taking confidence levels for overcoming test panic and teaching them how to pace themselves.  The cost is $180.00 for residents and includes the textbook and materials fee.  A reduced fee of $50.00 will be charged to PGCPS students whose families meet the income eligibility requirement of a maximum yearly income of $31,000.  Please note that this fee does not include registration for the SAT I itself. Information on dates, locations, and registration procedure may be obtained online at www.pgcps.org or you may access information at the College and Career Center at DuVal.

FINANCIAL AID

The College and Career Center has information on other requirements by some colleges or state financial aid programs including: 

· The (College Scholarship Service) CSS/Financial Aid PROFILE required by some colleges for financial assistance.  

· A listing of majors not available within the State of Maryland but which are available through the Academic Common Market at out-of-state colleges for in-state tuition.

A financial aid night is planned to help explain the details of financial aid.  Please join us on December 2, 2004 at 7 PM for an informative evening.  A packet will be available that contains the 2005-2006 Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) and detailed information about Maryland State Scholarships.  The meeting is designed to help parents understand the process and paperwork necessary to apply for financial assistance.

Federal

The U.S. Department of Education offers student financial aid programs:

· Federal Pell Grants  (FEOG)

· Federal Subsidized and Unsubsidized Stafford Loans (GSL), Federal PLUS Loans

 Campus-Based Programs

· Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants (FSEOG)

· Federal College Work-Study (FWS)

· Federal Perkins Loans (NDSL)

Requirements attached to financial aid:

Grants are awards of money that you do not have to repay.


Work-Study gives you the chance to work and earn some of the needed money.

Loans are borrowed money that you must repay with interest.

Maryland

The Maryland Distinguished Scholar Program was enacted to honor a select group of Maryland high school students and to encourage them to attend a Maryland college or university.  Students who qualify must have at least a 3.7 GPA in academic subjects.  Five students are also nominated yearly for the Talent in the Arts Scholarship Program (art, dance, drama, vocal and or instrumental music).  350 awards are made annually with at least 125 chosen from the academic category.  Scholarship finalists receive $3,000 annually if they enroll in a Maryland college.  Scholarships are renewable annually.

SCHEDULE FOR FINANCIAL AID APPLICANTS

Spring of Junior Year:
 

Visit a college; try to make an appointment with the financial aid officer to explain your situation personally.  Ask for the school's financial aid form.  (College visits for juniors are not excused absences; try to schedule your visits during spring break.)

Senior Year:
1.  June - September: Talk with your parents.  Begin to investigate college.  Check each  college catalogue for fees, deadlines, and scholarships specific to that college. Visit the College and Career Center and use the computer to help locate possible scholarships. 

2.  October:  Get and complete the CSS/Profile.  BE SURE to check that the college you are applying to requires the Profile, because there is a cost attached to each Profile you request.

3.  December:  Get FAFSA and begin working on it.  Do not submit it until after January 1    but as soon thereafter as possible. Use your previous year’s tax return or an estimated income, DO NOT WAIT for this year’s W-2 forms.

ADMISSIONS REQUIREMENTS TO MARYLAND STATE UNIVERSITIES

Successful candidates will be expected to have completed the following high school courses:

4 units of English (including one each of; composition, English literature, and American Literature)

3 units of Social Sciences (including; U.S. History, American National Government, and World Civilization)

3 units of Science (including; Biology, and another Laboratory-based science)

3 units of Mathematics (including; Algebra I, II and Geometry, (A FOURTH YEAR IN MATH IS HIGH RECOMMENDED)
2 units of foreign language (check with individual college for variations in this requirement) or advanced technology 

8 elective units
Applications MUST be submitted by the deadlines with any required essays and recommendations. Any required tests (SAT I/II, ACT) MUST be taken.  Official test scores MUST be sent from the testing service.  Course selection and grade point average must be attained.

These courses are the minimum high school requirements before entry.  Colleges and programs may have additional admissions requirements.

Each college will evaluate applications of students who have not completed all of the required courses and may have alternate possibilities.

Applicants must have at least a C average and must have a score from either SAT I or ACT.

The University of Maryland strongly encourages students to prepare for college during their 

senior year of high school by taking a challenging academic program.  The senior year 

academic course selection and grades are examined closely during the admissions review process.

COLLEGE APPLICATION PROCESS

1. Request an application from the college by any of the following ways:

· In person, by telephone, e-mail or internet
2. Complete Applications:

· Photocopy each blank application (Guidance Office) to use as a rough draft.
· Complete all applications legibly and on time (they will be scrutinized carefully by the college admissions offices).
· Photocopy each completed application for your file before mailing it
3.  Request a teacher recommendation:

· Make your request directly to the teacher(s) in ample time (two or three weeks before the deadline), and give each teacher a “Teacher Recommendation” form.

· Give each teacher a stamped-addressed envelope for each school or program for which you are requesting a recommendation.

TRANSCRIPT REQUEST PROCESS

1. ALL requests REQUIRE a completed Transcript Request Form.  This form my be picked up in the Guidance Office

· Have the student sign the Transcript Request Form.
· Allow three weeks for completion of a counselor recommendation and transcript request.

· Transcripts will be prepared in the order in which requests are submitted.

2.  Unofficial Transcripts for College Coaching Staff

The Guidance Secretary must have a letter from a parent or the college giving permission to FAX unofficial transcripts to all coaching staffs.

3.  Official transcript for a college, give ALL of the following to the Guidance Secretary:

· Completed and signed Transcript Request Form.  

· Secondary School Report, if applicable

· Counselor recommendation form, if applicable

· A manila envelope (8 ½ x 11) addressed to the college 
NOTE:  All transcripts must be mailed by the school directly to the college and can not be released to the student or parent due to security measures.
4.  Transcript availability

· Each request provides for one transcript. 

· The first transcript is the cumulative report from the end of the junior year available in the fall.

· The second transcript is the cumulative report from the end of the first semester of the senior year available in mid-February.

· The final transcript will be sent to the college you will attend in the fall of 2005.

· Final transcripts are available in July.  A stamped addressed envelope must be provided by the student to send each of these official transcripts.
____________________________________________________________________

PLANNING CHECKLIST FOR SENIORS

	___1.
	SEPTEMBER
	Send off early for college applications.  Register for October SAT I/SAT II and/or October ACT.  Register for November SAT I/SAT II.  Fill out the Application for Graduation.  Review credits necessary for graduation with your parents and counselor.  Athletes register for the NCAA Clearinghouse.

	____2.
	SEPTEMBER-NOVEMBER
	Make sure your parents know about the Senior Parents College Night.  Meet with college representatives when they visit the College and Career Center.  Arrange to tour college campuses you are seriously considering.  (Prior approval is required for college visits.)  Take further career interest surveys.  Complete all forms in the senior packet and return them to the Counseling Services Department.

	___3.
	OCTOBER-NOVEMBER
	Complete college applications.  Request teacher recommendations if colleges require them.  Provide stamped, addressed envelope for each recommendation.  The Guidance Secretary will need at least three weeks notice before the application deadline.  Sign up for the December SATI/II.  Prepare a resume.

	___4.
	DECEMBER
	Make sure your parents know about the Financial Aid Night.  Register for the January SAT I/SAT II.

	___5.
	DECEMBER-JUNE
	Begin job hunting or researching vocational/technical school if you do not plan to enter college in the fall. 

	___6.
	JANUARY
	Study for the first semester exams.  Make sure the Guidance Secretary has the addresses for colleges to which you want first semester grades sent.

	___7.
	FEBRUARY-APRIL
	Apply for local scholarships.  



	___8.
	MAY
	Take AP exams.  Complete Graduate Survey.  Give the Guidance Secretary an envelope to send your final transcript.  FINAL GRADES DO NOT ARRIVE AT DVHS UNTIL MID-JULY.  THEY WILL BE SENT OUT ASAP AFTER THIS DATE.

	___9.
	MAY
	GRADUATION (May 31, 2005@ 2:30pm Showplace Arena)


UNITED STATES SERVICE ACADEMY APPOINTMENTS/NOMINATIONS
United States Air Force Academy

2304 Cadet Drive, Suite 200
USAF Academy 

Colorado Springs, CO  80840-9266
www.usafa.af.mil of call 1-800-443-9266


United States Merchant Marine Academy 
300 Steamboat Road

Kings Point NY 11024-1699
www.usmma.edu or call 1-800-732-6267

United States Military Academy 
606 Thayer Road 

West Point, NY 10996-1797
www.usma.edu or call 1-914-938-4041

United States Naval Academy 
117 Decatur Road

Annapolis MD 21402-5018
www.usna.edu
Or call 410-293-4361   or   1-800-638-9156

Students may also want to consider the United States Coast Guard Academy. The Coast Guard Academy does not require a congressional nomination for appointment.

United States Coast Guard Academy
15 Mohegan Avenue- New London CT 06320-4195
www.cga.edu or call 1-800-883-8724

Start the process NO later than the beginning of your junior year.

· In the spring take the SAT I.

· File a pre-candidate questionnaire with the Academy of interest to you.  (Websites are listed above or postcards are available in the College and Career Center.)

· Obtain Congressional Representative and U.S. Senators application packets. (Websites are listed below or packets are available in the College and Career Center.)

· Complete & return the ‘Application for Nomination’ packet by early fall of your senior year. The deadline is November 5.

To maximize your chances of receiving a nomination, apply in writing to your U.S. Senators and Representative.  Each will submit a number of competitive nominations for each available vacancy. U.S. Senators and Representatives only nominate candidates for admission consideration.  The final selection decisions are made by each academy.

            Senator Barbara Mikulski  

Completed information must be sent to her Annapolis Office by October 31, 2004.
Office of Senator Barbara Mikulski

60 West Street, Suite 202

Annapolis, MD 21401-2448

Telephone inquiries may be directed to the nominations coordinator at 410-263-1805 at her Annapolis office.

Senator Paul Sarbanes
Completed applications must be postmarked no later than November 5, 2004
An interview is also required.

Jeanie Laxerov, Field Representative to U.S. Senator Paul S. Sarbanes

        Congressman Albert Wynn (4th CD) 

Deadline for submission of all material is November 1, 2004.

Congressman Albert R. Wynn

U.S. House of Representatives

434 Cannon House Office Building

Washington, D.C.  20515-2004

Telephone inquiries may be directed to:

Norma Collins (202) 225-8699

The Vice President may also serve as a source of nomination. The Vice President is authorized to nominate individuals to the United States Air Force and Military and Naval Academies but does not nominate to either the U.S. Coast Guard Academy or the U.S. Merchant Marine Academy. In order to be entered into competition for a Vice Presidential nomination, applicants must write personally to the Vice President during the Application period of March 1 to October 31 preceding the year of entrance to the academies.  Applications postmarked after October 31 will not be considered. The Vice President has authorized the academies to evaluate all applications and rank them according to qualifications.

Office of the Vice President

Eisenhower Executive Office Building

Room 290

Washington, DC 20501

ROTC SCHOLARSHIPS

The ROTC scholarships are awarded on a competitive basis.  Many will cover full tuition, lab fees, textbooks and a $300 monthly stipend for up to four years.  Depending on the branch of service, students accepting the scholarships must serve as commissioned officers in some capacity for a designated length of time on active duty or part-time in the Reserves or National Guard or a combination thereof.  

GLOSSARY OF COLLEGE APPLICATION PROCESS TERMS

Academic Common Market - A consortium of 15 southern states including Maryland that allow non-resident students to enroll in specific degree programs at in-state tuition rates if the academic programs are not offered in the home state (Maryland).

Advanced Standing - Advanced status accorded to students who score high on Advanced Placement Tests or who have taken “advanced” or “college level” courses in high school. If qualified, a student may gain credit for a semester or a full year of collegiate study, or certain introductory and general education required courses might be waived.

Bachelor’s Degree - The degree awarded upon successful completion of a three to five-year liberal arts and sciences, professional, or pre-professional program.

Candidate Notification Date or Common Reply Date - The date by which a student must notify the college of his/her enrollment intentions.  Failure to reply means acceptance will be withdrawn by the college. (The reply deadline is usually May 1st.)

College - An institution of higher learning not divided, like a university, into distinct schools and faculties, and affording a general or liberal education.

Cooperative Education - A combination of classroom study and work experience directly related to the classroom study.

Core Program - A part of the requirement for degree completion stipulating that students must take a specified number of courses or receive credits in various areas of study, such as social sciences, life sciences, and physical sciences.

Cumulative Grade Point Average (GPA) - The score calculated from the grades a student has earned in all courses beginning with the 9th grade and continuing through the end of the senior year.  Weighted GPA scores have added points based on having credit in honors or advanced placement courses. 

Deadline - Date by which certain material is due.  Some deadlines are determined by postmark, others are determined by when the material is received.  Be sure to check to determine which deadline applies.  It is recommended that material be sent well in advance of any deadline (Scholarship, College Application, Requests for Transcripts).

Deferral - A term used by the college to handle early-decision candidates who were not accepted in December but will still be considered for regular admissions in April.

Deferment - A policy by which a college allows a student to defer enrollment for one year, if notification is given, a space is reserved with a tuition deposit, and the year is not used for academic study elsewhere.

Early Action/Early Notification - A plan in which applicants must file their papers by December 1 in order to receive an admission decision by February 1.  This differs from early decision in that students are not required to accept admission or withdraw applications from other schools if accepted. Students may usually make application to more than one early action program.

Early Admission  - A program in which a college allows high school students to enroll before they graduate from high school.  Admissions standards are more stringent for early admissions.

Early Decision - A plan in which students submit a college application early (usually November) and get an admission decision well in advance of the usual notification date (usually by January).  If admitted, the students MUST withdraw their other applications and accept the school’s offer. You may only apply for early decision to one school; therefore, it is recommended that this plan be used only if you have no doubts about where you want to attend college.

Financial Aid – A combination of funds to be used by a student for college tuition, room and board, books and other college related expenses.  This aid can be in the form of a grant, scholarship, loan and/or work-study.  The sources of the funds are governmental, institutional, and private. Various stipulations govern their accessibility with the majority being based on financial need.

Financial Need - The difference between the annual cost of attending a given educational institution (tuition, fees, room and board, and other expenses) and the amount the student and his/her parents can afford to pay.  The figure is determined by a “need analysis” based on information supplied in the financial aid application process.

Independent Student – This term is used in connection with financial aid applications. It means an individual who is one of the following: 
1) 24 years of age by a certain time

2) an orphan or a ward of the court 

3) a veteran of US Armed Forces

4) a graduate or professional

5) a married student not claimed on a parental tax return

6) a student for whom a financial aid administrator makes a documented determination of independence by reason of other unusual circumstances; or 

7) a person who has a legal dependent other than a spouse.
Midyear Admission - An option some colleges offer to certain candidates, allowing them to start classes in the second semester rather than in the fall.

Open Admission - A policy adopted by a number of institutions that accepts virtually all applicants.

Pre-college Requirements - These are the high school courses that a college requires for admission to a college or admission to a specific major in a college.

Rolling Admission - A program in which the admissions committee evaluates a student’s application as soon as it is received.  The student is then notified of the school’s decision.

Secondary School Report - This is a college form that requests official information about the student.  This information can include a checklist, request for an official transcript, counselor recommendation, and attendance information.

Transcript, High School - A record of high school grades, courses, grade point average and other information required for graduation. An official transcript is usually required as part of the admission materials for college.   

Tuition - The academic fee to cover the cost of an education at a college/university.  The total costs associated with attending college cover more than tuition.  There is a residency component attached to the amount of the tuition.  Students who (along with their parents) are permanent residents of the state in which the student will attend college pay in-state tuition.  Out-of-state tuition is paid by students attending college in a state other that where they are permanent residents.  It is recommended that students contact the individual university for specific residency requirements.

University - An institution which offers undergraduate work plus graduate degrees through the doctorate in more then two academic and/or professional fields.

EMPLOYMENT

If a student decides to get a job immediately after high school he/she will need to:

· Find out what kinds of jobs are available

· Develop job-finding and job-keeping skills

· Talk to a counselor and the College and Career Coordinator about job possibilities

JOB INTERVIEW

The student must contact the employer for an appointment for an interview.  The employer will request information from DuVal High School.  Employers attach a great deal of importance to the attendance records of students.

RESUME

A resume is a brief description of education, work experience, and qualifications for a job.  Samples of resumes are available in the College and Career Center.

REFERENCES

Applicants should take the addresses and phone number of three references when applying for a job.  Students should always ask permission to list someone as a reference and should inform the reference each time his/her name is given. Former employers, teachers, counselors, and neighbors are good references, but relatives are not.

SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER

Every student should obtain a Social Security number.  Employers will need this information.  A student must apply for a Social Security card in person at the Social Security Administration Office in either Rockville or Silver Spring.  A BIRTH CERTIFICATE (ORIGINAL, NOT PHOTOCOPY) AND ONE OTHER PIECE OF IDENTIFICATION (DRIVER’S LICENSE, REPORT CARD, LIBRARY CARD) MUST BE PRESENTED AT THE TIME OF APPLICATION.

WORK PERMIT

The law requires that a work permit be obtained for each job held by a person under 18 years of age.  Work permits are available from the counseling secretary.  MAKE SURE THAT THE FORM IS SIGNED BY A PARENT AND THE EMPLOYER BEFORE RETURNING TO SCHOOL FOR AGE VERIFICATION AND THE ISSUING OF THE WORK PERMIT.

EMPLOYMENT TESTING

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT TESTING
Students interested in full-time employment with the Federal Government should call the Federal Job Information Center Nationwide Access at (912) 757-3000.  This office will provide information on available jobs with the Federal Government as well as information on the clerical walk-in test.  Students can talk with a job information specialist by calling this same number.  The U.S. Government’s official Web site for jobs and employment information provided by the United States Office of Personnel Management is http://www.usajobs.opm.gov/. For NIH employment opportunities call (301) 496-2403.

________________________________________________________

_______________GENERAL INFORMATION________________
ALCOHOL USE OUTSIDE OF SCHOOL

Alcohol use by teenagers has been increasing.  Large parties with plenty of alcohol and no supervision are a concern in the community.  The largest parties often involve students from a number of area schools, including DuVal, and some erupt in violence.  The legal drinking age in Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia is 21 years of age.  All three jurisdictions also have beer keg registration laws requiring the purchaser to be responsible for its use.  This allows police to trace kegs found at parties where under-age drinking is an issue.  Parents and students should know the legal penalties in Maryland for under-age alcohol use:

· Any minor caught drinking is given a civil citation (up to $1,000 fine and/or six months in jail)

· Eighteen-year-olds will be charged with drunkenness and have a police record that must be reported on both college and job applications; and

· Adults can be charged if alcohol is served in their home.

· Students involved in school-sponsored sports must remember that use of alcohol will jeopardize their eligibility to play.

Parents have the right to know about any party.  Don’t hesitate to ask questions of your teen or of the parents of the party giver.  It is your right and responsibility as a parent to say “NO” to your teen attending these unsupervised parties.  Make it clear that it is the teen’s responsibility not to go to such events.

ATTENDANCE

Students are expected to be in school daily and on time to all classes. Classes begin at 8:30 a.m.  An automatic system will call each time your child is absent.  Your child’s teachers may call as well. 
Attendance checklist for students:

· If  I am absent I must bring an absence note within three (3) school days, otherwise the absence is unexcused.

· Missing the school bus or a ride and oversleeping are not excused absences.

· Family trips and vacations are not excused absences.

· If I need to be dismissed from school early I can obtain an early dismissal pass from the Attendance Office before 8:30 AM. An early dismissal pass will only be issued if the Attendance Office has contacted the parent/guardian.
· Students leaving school without permission are unexcused and may be suspended.  Notes will no longer be accepted after a student left school without permission.  Students found to be cutting a class will be assigned detention to be served before or after school.

· Students who are ill and remain at home MUST have a parent or guardian call the Attendance Office at (301) 918-8600 before 2:45 of that day.

CAFETERIA
Students may purchase hot lunches as well as sandwiches, salads, desserts, soups, juice, and milk.  From 8:00 – 8:20 AM, students may purchase a full breakfast.  Prices for all foods are posted at the cashier’s station and at the food-serving lines.

Students from families facing economic hardship for various reasons may qualify for free or reduced-price meals.  Fore more information, call 301 918-8600 or visit the school to fill out a lunch application.  Forms for this program are handed out to all students at the beginning of the year and are also available in the main office.

DETENTION

Detention may be assigned by individual teachers for infractions in their classes.  Administrative detention may be assigned for students who violate school policies and procedures.  At least one day’s notice will be issued.  Students who are assigned Administrative detention must follow these rules:

1. Students must report on time.

2. Failure to report will result in possible in-school suspension.

3. Silence is to be maintained.

4. Students must read or study (no sleeping is permitted).

5. Students must remain in the room and seated.

6. Students must sign in.

7. No food is permitted in the room.

Arrangements can be made with assistant principals for Saturday School detention                8:00-10:30am. Students who fail to report to the re-assigned detentions without a legitimate excuse may be suspended.

DRESS

Students are to come to school properly dressed so as not to distract themselves or others.  No clothing with messages that endorse illegal activities or advertise alcoholic beverages or drugs are permitted.  Shoes must be worn at all times.

DRUGS, ALCOHOL, BEEPERS, PORTABLE PHONES, AND SIMILAR POSSESSIONS

Possession or use of drugs and alcohol on school property is illegal and will not be tolerated.  The penalties, set out in PGCPS policy, are very severe and include police referral, suspension, and recommendation for expulsion.

Prince George’s County Public Schools legal opinion allows for a search of student lockers or of cars parked on the school grounds when a school official believes that illegal substances are being concealed or used. Furthermore, students involved in the distribution of drugs or alcohols within 500 feet of school boundaries are subject to arrest and expulsion from Prince George’s County Public Schools.  
Students may have cellular telephones but they must be turned off and kept out of sight in the school building between 8:10 a.m. – 3:15 p.m.  Phones will be confiscated if used during the school day.
HALF DAYS

Several days during the school year are designated as early release days for students.  Students are dismissed at 11:40 AM so teachers may participate in staff development programs and prepare report cards.  All classes meet on early release days but are shortened.  School buses run on the early release schedule for these days.

EIGHTEEN YEAR OLDS

Before the end of the school year, many members of the senior class may reach their eighteenth birthdays and will attain legal majority, according to Maryland Law H.B. 299 (5/23/72).  This means that an eighteen year old may assume the rights and obligations of an adult.

A student who chooses to exercise majority rights while still enrolled in a county school must request this privilege from the principal.  At that time, adjustments and notations will be made on the student’s records.  

The school shall then honor the student’s signature on absence notes and any forms that previously required a parent’s signature.  The student is also allowed to decide who will have access to his or her student records.  In cases where school attendance or deportment is at issue, the school will deal directly with the student.  In cases that involve suspension, parents will be informed by the school.  

EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

Eligibility for extracurricular activities requires meeting academic requirements.

· Academic - Students who have a 2.0 Grade Point Average (GPA) in the previous marking period (not the semester) will automatically be eligible to participate or practice in an extra-curricular activity during the next marking period.  The 2.0 GPA is the minimum grade average for all classes in which the student is scheduled during the previous grading period. 
  Extracurricular Activities 

	Academic Coach
	Freedom Writers
	SGA

	Anime Club
	French Club
	Spanish National Honor Society

	Art Club
	French Natl. Honor Society
	Yearbook Advisor

	Band
	Freshman Club
	Young Scientist Club

	Beat Club
	Future Teachers of America

	Book Club
	It’s Academic Club

	Chess Club
	Japanese Animation

	Class Sponsor: Freshman 
	Kitty Hawk Natl. Honor Society

	Class Sponsor: Sophomore
	Latino Dance Troupe

	Class Sponsor: Junior
	M.E.S.A 

	Class Sponsor: Senior 
	Mock Trial Program

	Color Guard
	Modeling Club

	Classroom Tech. Center
	Multicultural Club

	Dance Team
	National Honor Society

	Drama Productions
	Newspaper

	Drill Teams
	Photography Club

	Forensics Coach
	Peer Mediation


FINANCIAL PAYMENTS

Funds collected or raised through school activities, whether by clubs, committees, sports teams, booster groups, or departments of the school, must be given to the Financial Assistant.  All checks for fees should be made payable to DuVal High School.  

FINANCIAL OBLIGATIONS

Students owing a monetary obligation (i.e. book, lab fee, lock) or a detention obligation to the school will be subject to:

· Non-participation in Graduation activities

· Holding of report card

· Official Maryland High School Diploma withheld

Student obligation lists are available in the Financial Assistant’s office.  Clearance of obligations may be made at the Financial Assistant’s office during lunch.  Financial Obligation letters will be sent in place of a report card if there is an obligation due.  

GRADUATION

Graduation will be held at Showplace Arena May 31, 2005 at 2:30pm.

ID CARDS
All students will receive a photo identification card that they must wear each day.  Students will need their ID cards to purchase lunch, to provide identification when using computers, to borrow materials from the media center, and for many other school transactions.  Students must use the ID card when entering athletic and other extracurricular events in order to receive the student rate.  Replacement ID cards will cost $5.25.

INSURANCE

Every year, parents are given a chance to participate in a student accident insurance program, which is made available at a reduced rate through the school.  Insurance information is distributed in September.

LOCKERS

Students are provided lockers.  It is recommended that lock combinations be kept confidential, and that students don’t share lockers.  Valuables should not be stored in the lockers.  Students may not vandalize, damage, or write on the interior or exterior of the locker.

The DuVal administration is not liable for items lost or stolen from students.  Locker problems should be reported to the main office.

School officials may conduct locker searches when there is probable cause.  The cost to repair damage to a locker is the responsibility of the student to whom the locker is assigned.  The cost of a new locker door is $100.00.  

MEDIA CENTER

DuVal High School’s media center is an integral part of the instructional program.  Over 26,000 books and magazines and 30 computers are available for staff and student use.  The media specialist works with all classes to develop research skills, and all media staff provide individual assistance to students.  Instruction focuses on the research process; specific basic reference books and numerous Internet online subscriptions, many available only on school computers, are highlighted.  Our many online subscription services provide free access to major academic reference books, journals, newspapers, primary sources and photos.  A television studio is available for class projects requiring video and multimedia instruction or assistance.

The media center is open to classes and to students with signed passes during instructional hours; passes are not required before or after school.  Hours are weekdays from 8:00 AM – 4:00 PM.

NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY
In order to be considered for membership in the National Honor Society at DuVal High School, a junior or senior must have a 3.5 grade point average (weighted or unweighted) in all subjects.  In addition to the GPA, leadership, service and character must be demonstrated.  Further, there must be no evidence of loss of credit, suspension, or discipline referrals.  Students will need teacher/sponsor recommendations in regard to leadership and character qualifications.  Service qualifications will be documented by recommendations from community and non-profit organizations.  An essay testifying to the reasons for seeking NHS membership is also required.  In October, juniors and seniors with the qualifying GPA will be notified that application forms are available.  Completed and returned forms are read by the DuVal High School National Honor Society Faculty Committee. The Committee determines the final membership list.  Students invited to become NHS members will be identified before winter break.  For further information, contact the NHS sponsor.

NEWS AND INFORMATION

During the school year, one of the better ways to inform parents of news and information is through the school newspaper, The DuValian.  Please watch this publication for information such as college and career presentations, financial aid meetings and other programs. Students are also reminded to check in the College and Career Center for current listings of college visits, scholarships, and other items of interest. 
Visit the DuVal Web Site:  www.pgcps.org/~duval for information about our school.

At times, individual communication is also necessary. If a student moves during the school year, please provide the new emergency contact information such as your new address and phone number.  The registrar will need to see a copy of your new lease or settlement papers to verify your change of address. Also, if a parent changes jobs during the school year, the new emergency contact phone number should be provided to the secretary in the Counseling Services Department and the school nurse as soon as possible. 

PARENT ORGANIZATIONS

· Parent Teacher Student Association (PTSA) - The Parent Teacher Student Association is the chief means of parent support for the school.  The PTSA is concerned with all facets of school life.  One of the group’s primary goals is to reach out to the community and share information about all activities.  The PTSA has been instrumental in improving school facilities and supporting school needs at the local and county levels.  PTSA meetings are held on the following dates at 7:00 PM in the Media Center:   Every third Thursday of the month. The president of the PTSA is Ms. Pamela Briscoe.  Dues are $10.00 for each member.       

      


 PTSA Officers, Representatives, and Committees

President – Presides at PTSA and Executive Board meetings and coordinates the work of the offices and committees.

Vice-President – Performs the president’s duties in his/her absence and other duties as assigned.

Treasurer – Maintains all financial records and accounts of the PTSA.

Recording Secretary-Records meeting minutes and keeps PTSA records.

For information on any of the above offices/committees please see the PTSA President. 

PARENT VISITATION

Columbus Day, October 11, is an open visiting day for parents.  Parents may also visit the school at other times and are asked to check in with the main office on those days as well as Columbus Day.  

SATURDAY SCHOOL

Saturday school is held on Saturday’s from 8:00am-10:30am.  Students who attend Saturday school will participate in various enrichment courses.  Saturday school can be served in lieu of suspension or detention with the permission of the student’s administrator.

SCHOOL STORE

The school store is open daily before school.  School supplies and other related items are sold.  Any profit goes to the school’s general program fund administered by the Principal and the athletic budget.

SECURITY CAMERAS

There are  several security cameras placed throughout DuVal High School and on the exterior building.  These cameras are used for security reasons.  They enable the administration to review a tape of events should an incident occur in the building that warrants such review.

STUDENT PARKING

Student parking is available on a limited basis.  Students who have valid driver’s licenses may apply for permission to park on school grounds during the school day.  Permits are issued per year for a fee of $5.00.  Students must fill out a parking pass request in the main office.  Permits may be revoked based on student behavior and attendance.
SUMMER SCHOOL AND EVENING SCHOOL

Summer School and Evening High School give students the opportunity to make up failed courses and to get additional credits.  Sign up for courses in the Counseling Services Office.  Not all courses are available during summer school, and students who fail English may not take two English classes concurrently without prior approval of the English resource teacher and the principal.

DUVAL HIGH SCHOOL

DISCIPLINARY POLICY

The Discipline Policy describes infractions (behavior), a definition of the behavior, and the consequences.  The consequences describe a range of actions that may be taken by an administrator, not necessarily in the order listed.  

Bomb/Bomb Threats

This infraction is defined as bringing a bomb or threatening to bomb the school. The consequences are suspension, police referral, and a recommendation for expulsion.

Destruction of Public Property (Vandalism)

The minimum action is suspension, a parent conference, and repayment for the damaged property.  The police will be contacted in cases where equipment with a model or serial number is stolen and the school has not been paid for the damaged property.  
Distribution of Intoxicants (Drugs, Alcohol)

Intoxicants are defined as alcohol or controlled substances not authorized by a physician’s prescription.  Students found to be in possession of intoxicants with the intent to sell or distribute them or who are engaged in the sale or distribution of intoxicants on PGCPS property will be recommended for expulsion.

Extortion

Extortion is the process of obtaining property from another, with or without the person’s consent, by use of force, fear, or threat.  The consequences are suspension and a parent conference.

Physical Attack on a Staff Member or Student

This infraction is defined as an unprovoked physical attack on a staff member or a student.    Consequences are suspension, police referral and a recommendation for expulsion.

Plagiarism

Plagiarism is defined as taking someone else’s words, ideas, or findings and intentionally presenting them as your own without properly giving credit to the source.  The consequences range from a student conference and no credit for the assignment to suspension.
Possession or Use of Intoxicants (Drugs, Alcohol)

The minimum action for possession or use of intoxicants is a parent conference, police notification, and suspension.  

Sexual Harassment

It is against PGCPS policy and unlawful for PGCPS employees to commit acts of sexual harassment.  Sexual harassment committed by students against students or staff violates PGCPS policy and is inappropriate behavior.  Consequences are parent notification and suspension.

Sexual Offenses

This infraction refers to physical sexual attacks; inappropriate behavior of a sexual nature, including indecent exposure; consensual sex; and other sexual activity not identified as sexual harassment.   Consequences are suspension, parent notification, police referral, and possible recommendation for expulsion.

Use of Tobacco

State law prohibits the use of tobacco in school, on school grounds, or at school-sponsored events.  Consequences include suspension and notification of the student’s parents.  The maximum action is a three-day suspension.  Students will be required to attend anti-smoking classes, sponsored by the National Lung Association, given at DuVal High School.

Verbal Abuse

Verbal abuse is defined as cursing, intimidating, insulting or in any other manner verbally abusing a member of the school staff.  Consequences range from  parent conferences to suspension.

Weapons on PGCPS Property

Unauthorized storage, possession, or carrying of firearms, knives, or any other implement used as a weapon, including explosives, requires a ten-day suspension and a recommendation for expulsion.  Police referral is also required. 

SUSPENSION OF LESS THAN TEN DAYS

The principal has the right to suspend a student for ten days or less, with proper reason.  This means the student cannot go to classes or take part in school activities for a specified time, and is banned from the school grounds unless the principal gives permission.  If the student poses a danger to people or property, or constantly threatens to disrupt classes and/or school activities, he/she may be immediately removed from school, and the parents will be notified.

Right of Appeal:  A student may submit a written appeal to the principal in writing, and if necessary, to the superintendent or designee.
BELL SCHEDULES

	Regular Bell Schedule
	
	Half Day Schedule

	Warning Bells
	  8:20 &   8:24
	
	Warning Bells
	  8:20 &   8:24

	Period 1
	  8:30  -  10:01
	
	Period 1
	  8:30  -    9:06

	Period 2
	10:07  -  11:34
	
	Period 2
	  9:11  -    9:45

	
A Lunch
	11:34  -  12:04
	
	Period 4
	  9:50  -  10:24

	
A Class
	12:10  -    1:37
	
	
A Lunch
	10:24  -  10:54

	
B Class
	11:40  -  12:21
	
	
A Class
	11:59  -  12:10

	
B Lunch
	12:21  -  12:51
	
	
B Class
	10:29  -  11:02

	
B Class
	12:51  -    1:37
	
	
B Lunch
	11:02  -  11:32

	
C Class
	11:40  -    1:07
	
	
B Class
	11:32  -  12:10

	
C Lunch
	  1:07  -    1:37
	
	
C Class
	10:29  -  11:40

	Period 4
	  1:43  -    3:10
	
	
C Lunch
	11:40  -  12:10

	
	
	
	
	

	2 Hour Delayed Opening
	
	Morning Activity Schedule

	Warning Bells
	10:20 & 10:24
	
	Warning Bells
	  8:20 &   8:24

	Period 1
	10:30  - 11:27
	
	Period 1
	  8:30  -    9:45

	
A Lunch
	11:27  - 11:57
	
	Activity
	  9:45  -  10:55

	
A Class
	12:02  -   1:14
	
	
A Lunch
	10:55  -  11:25

	
B Class
	11:32  - 12:06
	
	
A Class
	11:30  -  12:40

	
B Lunch
	12:06  - 12:36
	
	
B Class
	11:00  -  11:33

	
B Class
	12:36  -   1:14
	
	
B Lunch
	11:33  -  12:03

	
C Class
	11:32  - 12:44
	
	
B Class
	12:03  -  12:40

	
C Lunch
	12:44  -   1:14
	
	
C Class
	11:00  -  12:10

	Period 2
	  1:19  -   2:12
	
	
C Lunch
	12:10  -  12:40

	Period 4
	  2:17  -   3:10
	
	Period 2
	12:45  -    1:55

	
	
	
	Period 4
	  2:00  -    3:10

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Afternoon Activity Schedule
	

	
	Warning Bells
	  8:20 &  8:24
	

	
	Period 1
	  8:30  -   9:45
	

	
	Period 2
	  9:50  - 11:00
	

	
	
A Lunch
	11:00  - 11:30
	

	
	
A Class
	11:35  - 12:45
	

	
	
B Class
	11:05  - 11:38
	

	
	
B Lunch
	11:38  - 12:08
	

	
	
B Class
	12:08  - 12:45
	

	
	
C Class
	11:05  - 12:15
	

	
	
C Lunch
	12:15  - 12:45
	

	
	Period 4
	12:50  -   2:00
	

	
	Activity
	  2:00  -   3:10
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